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  Well, here we are in 2021 and there is a light at 
the end of the infinitely long tunnel. My family has been 
vaccinated and I know many of our club members have been, 
too. This is a big step toward getting back to some semblance 
of normal. 
  As most of you know, we suspended club dues for 2021. 
Instead, we asked members simply to mail in a renewal form. 
If desired, you can include a donation to our annual Toy 
Drive, aptly administered by Tammy and Joe Baril, with 
great assistance from Ed Arrajj and Tim Rhine. 
  Speaking of the Toy Drive; as of this writing we have about 
$2,800 sitting in the bank waiting for Tammy, Joe, and Eddie 
to shop like crazy for toys. It is quite remarkable that our 
members have been so generous, particularly during a year 
that has been a bit difficult for some of us. But, as we all 
know, it’s even more difficult for other families and their 
kids. Thanks to everyone! 
  When will we be able to restart our in-person club 
meetings? We don’t know. The next step is to contact Jim at 
the VFW and find out when they will open the large upstairs 
room for gatherings. We are scheduled to call him in late 
May, when he hopes to have guidelines from the state and 
from Lowell. We are all looking forward to getting back 
together! 
…and how about that club show? It appears that it will be 
difficult to hold our show in October due to various 
restrictions that the Lawrence Elks has to follow. We will 
discuss this at our May club meeting. One hope is that the 
restrictions will ease by July or August and we can jump 
back in. 
  Some of our members have been enjoying the monthly 
Zoom meetings and build-a-thons. Fantastic! If you haven’t 
yet joined us, you can use Zoom on your smart cell phone, 
iPad-ish device, or laptop/desktop. A camera and 
microphone are helpful but not required. We start the 
meetings at 11:00 am and a few guys last until 4:00 pm. The 
official club meeting doesn’t start until 1:00 pm, as usual. 
  Lots of really excellent builds are appearing on our 
Facebook page and at our build-a-thons. Thanks again to Joe 
Baril for administering Facebook. If you have a model that 
you haven’t shown on Facebook, pop in and post a photo or 
two. Everyone loves to see in-progress builds, finished  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
projects, mini how-tos, jigsaw puzzles, car-toons, photos of 
real cars, and no politics. 
  My best wishes to all. See you soon and keep on buildin’! 
Paul 

 
having a show this year! Boy we all really want this to 
happen. Just the talk is giving us some hope and that is a 
good thing. There is even talk about having a ‘live’ club 
meeting by the end of the year, again, giving us some hope 
of normalcy.  
  In spite of the pandemic, so far this year a few club 
members were able to put together a small road trip with 
another one being planned as I write this article. 
  Earlier, Joe Baril, Eddie Arrajj and I hit the road to visit a 
few hobby shops on a small local road trip. We visited The 
Spare Time Shop in Marlboro and then drove a little further 
to Harry’s Hobbies in Norton. We met a few more club 
members there for some good conversion and laughs. 
  I spent about $300 on kits to help support our favorite 
hobby shops. After we left Harry’s shop Joe, Eddie, Tom 
Hart and I had a nice lunch then headed home. It was not one 
of the grand road trips we are used to but it was a bit of 
normalcy. I really enjoyed seeing some of my friends and it 
felt nice to do something normal, even if it was only for a 
day.  
  I hope to see you all soon; as always be safe.  
Your French maid, 
Tim 
 
 
 
  
 

 
 
 
 
 

 Hyperbole 
 By Club President Paul Anagnostopoulos   
   

        

Virtual Meeting Notice! 
Our June 5

th
, 2021 club meeting will be held virtually 

via the Zoom live meeting application. Paul A will send 
an email to all members and Art P or Mike S will send 
out a reminder email just before that date. Please 
contact Paul A (paul@windfall.com) if you did not get 
an invitation email to the meeting. 

 On the road to normalcy… 
 by Associate Treasurer Tim Rhine 
 

  Hello fellow club members, I hope you 
and your families are well. We all know 
how bad 2020 was for all of us but I think 
now there is light at the end of the tunnel. 
    As a club we didn't do much of anything 
in 2020 but there is some positive talk about 
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    As a part of the Tamiya sports car series, the 
1/24th Nissan 370Z Heritage Edition (kit no.24348-3700) 
was released in 2018. In typical Tamiya fashion the kit has a 
nice background information sheet to inform the builder 
about the history of the Nissan Z car. 
  Kit parts are molded in three colors: the body in yellow, 
the chassis in gray/silver and all interior parts in black. 
Clear parts are crystal clear and also supplied are red tail 
lights. Soft rubber tires, with no marking on them are also 
supplied. With these colors the kit can be built exactly like 
the box art rendition. 
  The instruction sheet is clear and easy to read with paint 
color callouts. 
  I have not started the build as of yet but it looks like it will 
be another great Tamiya kit and should assemble fairly 
easily. Based upon what I see, I would recommend this kit. 
  Look for a review of the built-up in a future newsletter. 
Thanks, Tim 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Kit review: Tamiya Nissan 370 Z 
by Associate Treasurer Tim Rhine 



Official Newsletter of the Classic Plastic Model Club   Volume 27 Number 1 

 

May 2021                              Keeping our club informed for over 25 years!                                Page 3 of 10 

  This is an old 1/12th scale model kit from Tamiya 
manufactured back in 1989. I bought this kit not long after I 
finished building my first motorcycle kit, the Honda 
VFR750R that you read about a few Newsletters ago. 
  This model kit consist of  four (4) sprues, one of them made 
out of clear plastic, two (2) rubber like tires, thin and thick 
vinyl tubing, a spring, some screws, a Phillips screwdriver 
and a decal sheet. 
  After I studied the instructions, I started to make holes on 
the brake discs, what a job! After I cleaned up the parts, I shot 
some primer and when everything was ok, I started to paint 
the parts. I deviated from the instructions and decided to use 
Tamiya’s Pearl White as the main color and also I used 
Bright Red on the rear wheel. One thing that I did for the fist 
time was to use Bondic resin UV cure (https://notaglue.com) 
for the dashboard dials. I do recommend this system; it works 
very well. 
  An old kit means old decals and old decals means 
headaches! They were very fragile and I had many problems 
with them. The result was less than desirable and after 
shooting the clear coat, I ended up not using polishing pads, 
only the compounds from Tamiya along with wax. 
  Final assembly was a breeze without any problems. It is far 
from my best work but it was a good way to spend my winter 
days at home. 
Stay healthy and safe everyone! Till next time. 
Guil 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Kit review: Tamiya FZR750R (OW01) 
by Guil Rosa 
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 The Club has been sponsoring a monthly virtual 
Build-A-Thon for club members and a few special guests. 
Paul A emails out the Zoom meeting log-in information, 
followed up with a reminder email from me or Art P. 
  Instead of a monthly report, I thought it would be better to 
post one article in every issue of the club newsletter instead 
of one article for each Build-A-Thon. I want to do this as 
such since there is no set discussion and the talk ranges from 
what we are building to new techniques to new and old kits 
and everything else in between! 
 The attendees are usually- Paul Anagnostopoulos, Mike 
Siesicki, Pat Wilkins, Scott Ridley, Jeff Elliott, Dave Perkins, 
Donny Lewis, Dana Benoit and Andrew Koerner. We have 
others who join in for a few minutes to an hour just to say 
hello and to see what others are up to. Please feel free to stop 
in and say “hi” during one of our Sunday Build-A-Thon 
events!  
Thanks…Mike 

 

 
Jan 2021:  We had 16 members attend the Zoom virtual 
meeting. Items discussed at this meeting were: 
Club membership dues - No membership dues will be 
required to renew/join/re-join for the year 2021. It is 
suggested that members donate the $30 dues they would 
have paid to the Club Toy Drive but this is a voluntary 
donation. If you choose to donate please send your donation 
via check to Tim Rhine or Art Paquin and they will make 
sure the funds go into the Toy Drive account. 
Free model kit - Dave Perkins has a ’64 Impala PE set to 
give away. Contact him if you are interested. 
Club banners - The new club banner was donated by Jeff 
Elliott. It measures 2’ x 6’. We also bought a 1’ x 3’ banner 
for the Club and both feature the club logo of Dana 
Benoit’s custom model. 
Tech update - Joe Baril has a new computer!!! 
Membership drive - Jeff Elliott has several people 
interested in a meeting with the possibility of joining the 
Club if they are interested. 

Hyperbole - Club President Paul Anagnostopoulos has 
made a suggestion about the right to bear arms…spell 
BEAR correctly! (Editor’s note: those of us with 
extremely hairy arms do, in fact, have the right to bear 
arms but all in the US have the constitutional second 
amendment right to bear arms.) 
Meetings - No face-to-face meetings for the foreseeable 
future. The Club is dealing with Covid-19 as best as we 
can. We have no idea when regular face-to-face meetings 
will resume. 
Non-Club Business - 

Many comments were made about Art’s Zoom 
backgrounds and Eric Jacob’s floating head. 
Tom Daniels website (www.tomdaniel.com) is selling 
old model kits that are/were his.  
New nick-name for Art Paquin: Art the Thug! 

Show-N-Tell:  
None 

 
 

Feb 2021:  We had 15 members and one guest (Ken 
Barry) attend the Zoom meeting. Items discussed at this 
meeting were: 
Toy Drive - $700 was deposited in our Toy Drive Fund. 
Membership Cards – Since we’ve decided to waive 
membership dues for 2021 no new membership cards will 
be issued. 
Club Show – the 2021 show is pending and we shall know 
more as the year progresses. This will be discussed in depth 
at the May club meeting.  
Non-Club Business - 

Model Shows - Much discussion about cancelled shows 
for 2021. We do know that the DownEastCon has been 
cancelled with many more shows being cancelled as well 
due to Covid-19. Some Clubs are having virtual shows 
via the internet. 
Trip to Harry’s Hobbies by several members held on 
February 20th.  Dana Benoit was the lead for this trip.  

Show-N-Tell  
Donny Lewis - ’66 Ford truck with dump body. 
Scott Ridley - ’40 Ford Tudor Custom 
Dave Perkins - ’59 Corvette 
Mike Siesicki - Magnum PI Ferrari 308 GTSi, ’71 Ford 
Ranger XLT pickup 
Guilherme Rosa - Tamiya Jaguar XJ9R, Tamiya Williams 
Honda FW11 
Andrew Koerner - Revell ’30 Ford 
Jeff Elliot - Gremlin Dirt Modified 
Nate Mansur - NASCAR Chevy Tide racer 

Virtual Build-A-Thon 
by Club Secretary Mike Siesicki 

Meeting Minutes 
January thru April 2021 
by Club Secretary Mike Siesicki 
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March 2021:  We had 22 members and one guest (Linda 
Follensbee) attend the Zoom meeting. Items discussed at 
this meeting were: 

Toy Drive – our Toy Drive fund is up to $2797. 
Membership - it is free for 2021. If you wish to make a 
donation to our Toy Drive fund of your $30 membership 
dues please send a check (made payable to Classic Plastic 
Model Club) to Tim Rhine or Art Paquin. Donating to the 
Toy Drive fund is voluntary and anything you can spare 
is much appreciated. Don’t forget to send in your 
membership renewal slip to Tim Rhine; you can always 
send in your Toy Drive donation later.  
2021 Show - The Club Exhibition is still up in the air.  
Club Officers have decided to wait until at least the July 
Meeting to make a decision whether to have the 
Exhibition or not. 
The Club is now up to 58 members. We are growing! 
Question - Someone asked the question: “Who makes a 
resin conversion for the recently re-released Racers 
Wedge?” Does anyone know? Please present your answer 
here or on the Club Facebook page. 
Show-N-Tell  

Bill Aliferis - Superbird Pro Mod 
Dave Perkins - Bugatti racer car, First Generation 
Corvette, Impala lowrider, ’79 Penske-Sunoco race car. 
Marcos Nanita - Dodge Pro-Mod, Willys Pro-Mod 
Dana Benoit - King Chopper II, AMT ’32 Ford Model 
B, RMR ’53 Chevy Nomad 
Tim Rhine - ’63 Chevy Nova Station Wagon  
Luis Sanchez - Gundam Graze Custom  
Michael Siesicki - Jeep Wrangler Rubicon 
Eric Jacobs - Snoopy and his Sopwith Camel Aircraft 
Donny Lewis - Parts box Peterbilt, Titanic 
 

 

April 2021:  We had 18 members attend the Zoom 
meeting. Items discussed at this meeting were: 

Toy Drive - $2807 collected so far! 
Face-to-face club meetings - Art will check with the 
VFW Hall for requirements and possibilities. President 
Paul C. Anagnostopoulos suggested maybe September 
would be best to resume those meetings. 
Del Paone - Joe Baril visited with Debbie Klein (Del’s 
girlfriend) just to see how she is doing and what the 
future holds. Debbie donated five kits to the club. We 
wish her all the best in the future as she’s a very nice 
lady. Additionally, the Club would like to donate one of 
Del’s built-up models to the International Modeler 
Builders Museum in Salt Lake City so we will need to 
develop a plan to obtain one. His work was so good it 
needs to be displayed at the national level. 
2021 Show – To make a decision about the viability of 
our 2021 show we need to verify the following: 

Will the deposit on the Lawrence Elks Hall still be 
good? (Yes, Frank Perez verified on 4/17/21 that our 
deposit for the hall will be held for our show in 
October; whatever year that may be). 
Deadline for Hall and Tables - We need to discuss at 
the May meeting and set a hard decision deadline 
Club Challenge class for our next show the subject 
will be ‘Box Stock Street Rods’ in honor of the late 
Barry Fadden. 

Membership renewals - Send in the form that was 
mailed to you with at least your name on it. No renewal 
fees are due for the year 2021. 
Members Profile book – it is free to new members, no 
payment due, Joe Baril handles this. 
Show-N-Tell 

Ruane Crummett - Dodge L700 
Andrew Koerner - Dodge L700 
Dave Perkins - Cord with flames, ’66 Chevy Impala, 
Bugatti race car 
Michael Siesicki - ’71 Ford Ranger XLT, Volvo 850 
Turbo Estate 
Jeff Elliott - Salvino’s Pontiac track car 
Guilherme Rosa - ’32 Ford Roadster, Tamiya Yamaha 
Motorcycle 
Scott Ridley - ’40 Ford Tudor with scratch built side 
panels 
Donny Lewis - Parts Box Peterbilt truck 
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 Hello all. Here is my review of the 1/24th scale 
Revell VW T1 camper (kit no.07674, released in 2020) 
which contains 189 parts. This kit is rated as a skill level 
5; for the skilled builder. It is in the Revell Germany 
packaging. 
  Looking at this kit it appears to be the same Revell kit 
that has been released a few times over the years. I built 
the original kit back it 2016 and it assembled well, with 
the multi-piece body being the biggest challenge.  
  Revell has added all the camper option items including a 
pop up top. There are a lot of options for this; it is a very 
detailed build. Assembly instructions are in the Revell 
Germany style (I personally don't like this format). Parts 
are molded in three colors: white, gray and silver. One 
small chrome tree and four, yes, four clear parts trees as 
well as four no-name soft rubber tires are also provided. 
All the parts are crisp and clean with absolutely no flash 
and minimal sink marks. Louvered side and back 
windows are a nice touch and appear to be well done. 
  Overall this appears to be a great kit and will be a highly 
detailed kit when assembled. It will take some time to 
build with all the detail painting that will need to be done. 
I’ll write a build review of this kit in a future newsletter. 
  I do recommend this for the experienced builder 
otherwise proceed with patience and care. 
Until the next review, stay safe. 
Tim 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

Kit review: Revell VW T1 Camper 
by Associate Treasurer Tim Rhine 
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  I would like to thank Guil Rosa, Tim Rhine, Mike 
Siesicki, Paul Anagnostopoulos and Joe Baril for their inputs  
and efforts to help produce in this newsletter issue.  
  The next deadline for newsletter article submission is 
Friday, July 16

th
, 2021 with a scheduled distribution date of 

Saturday, August 7th, 2021. Please take some time to write 
something for our newsletter, it’ll be much appreciated. 
Please include photos with your article. Thanks, Art 

The Classic Plastic Model Club Newsletter   
Volume 27, Number 1 
The Classic Plastic Model Club Newsletter is published four times 
a year by the Classic Plastic Model Club. 

President: Paul Anagnostopoulos 
Spiritual President: Del Paone 
Editor, Associate Treasurer and Vice President: Art Paquin 
Associate Treasurer: Tim Rhine 
Club Secretary: Mike Siesicki 
Spiritual Club Secretary: Barry Fadden 
Photographers: Pete the ‘Wiz’, Dave Perkins and Guil Rosa 
Sergeant-at-Arms: Ron Tremblay 
Webmaster: Paul Anagnostopoulos 
Historian and Kitmaster: Joe Baril 
Show vendor coordinator: John Davison 

New members and change of address please contact: 
Tim Rhine at 978-604-9217 or trhine67@yahoo.com 
Newsletter articles may also be submitted to the newsletter editor 
at: 421 The Hills Road, Horseshoe Bay, Texas 78657, or via e-mail 
to: paquinah@yahoo.com      
 
 
 

(Present your club membership card for the listed discount.) 
ABC RC & Hobbies (10%) 11 Rockingham Road, Windham NH 
(603) 458-6481 www.abcrchobbies.com 
CENTERLINE HOBBIES (10%) 167 Corporation Street, 
Hyannis, MA 02601 (508) 771-1244 www.centerlinehobbies.com 
CREATIVE HOBBIES (TBD) 71 Northbridge Rd, Mendon, MA 
01756 (508) 473-8259 www.creativehobbies.net 
HARRY’S HOBBIES & COLLECTIBLES (20%) 250 E. Main 
St (Rte 495 Marketplace, behind Dunkin Donuts) Norton, MA 
02766 (508) 285-8080 www.mymummy.com 
HOBBY EMPORIUM (10%) 440 Middlesex Road, Tyngsboro, 
MA 01879 (978) 649-5055 Across from the Pheasant Lane Mall 
HOBBYTOWN USA Apple Tree Mall, Londonderry, NH 
(603) 432-4881 www.hobbytown.com 
HOG HEAVEN HOBBIES (TBD) 494 Main Street, Sturbridge, 
MA 01518 (508) 347-9350 www.hogheavenhobbies.com 
JACKSON HOBBY SHOP (10%) 2275 W. County Line Rd 
(Bennett’s Mills Plaza) Jackson, NJ 732-364-3334 
www.jacksonhobby.com 
THE SPARE TIME SHOP (20%) 222J East Main Street 
Marlboro, MA (508) 481-5786 www.sparetimeshop.com 
THE HOBBY BUNKER 103 Albion St., Wakefield MA 01880 
(781-321-8855) www.hobbybunker.com (10% off prices when 
membership card is shown prior to sale) 
TURN 4 HOBBYTOWN 215A West Boylston Street (Rt 12), 
West Boylston, MA 01583 (10% off, show membership card) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

PREFERRED HOBBY SHOP DIRECTORY 

Comments from the Editor 
by Newsletter Editor Art Paquin 

COMING EVENTS 
June 5, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
July 10, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Aug 7, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Sept 11, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Oct 2, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Oct 10, 2021 – Sun – ValleyCon 30 Wings and Wheels 
show to be held in Chicopee MA, see flyer herein 
Oct 17, 2021 – Sun – Granite State Modelers GraniteCon 
28 show to be held in Manchester NH, see flyer herein 
Nov 6, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Nov 14, 2021 – Sun. – BayCon 2021 in Smithfield RI 
Dec 4, 2021 – Sat. – Club meeting, via Zoom, 1 PM 
Mar 27, 2022 – Sun. – RTS Expo show in Taunton MA 
Apr 23, 2022 – Sat. – NNL East 35 in Wayne NJ 

 

  Club member Jeff Elliott 
has graciously paid for 
CPMC sponsorship on a 
stock car (photo at right) 
competing in the ACT 
(American Canadien Tour) 
event in Hickory NC on 
April 1st and 2nd.  
  In addition, Jeff has also 
paid for the new club 
banner. Thanks Jeff for 
your generous donations! 
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  As Memorial Day 2021 approaches, let’s take time to remember and celebrate the memory of 
Classic Plastic Model Club active members who’ve passed on. Each contributed to the club in their 
own way; all leaving a lasting memory of their life on the club. May they all Rest In Peace. 

 

 
John Chapman 

2013 

 
Bud Carlson 

2014 

 
Jon Talcott 

2017 

 
Del Paone 

2018 

 
Barry Fadden 

2019 

 

 
 

Paul LaChapelle 
1992 


